Unofficial transcript typed by Barb Payne on June 10, 2016 while watching the June 8, 2016 School Committee Meeting Public Comment video at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ELkPq2Y1qes.

The speaker is Cecelia Doucette (except where noted).

Links to documents provided or mentioned during the presentation are listed at the end of the transcript.

[in progress] Doucette. And about three years ago, an engineering friend of mine mentioned that there could be something potentially harmful with wireless technology. And so I started doing research. And I brought it before the School Committee. And the School Committee did their due diligence. And when they got to the point of seeing, in the fine print, that it says do not keep this on your body or you will exceed the FCC guidelines, they decided that they would put precautions in place for Ashland Public Schools. And so hanging in all of our classrooms we have a sign that advises the teachers to work with the children: to make sure the wi-fi is turned off when it's not being used; to make sure the devices are turned off when they're not being used; to always keep it off of your body and on a solid surface, preferably a non-metal one, because metal amplifies microwave radiation. And so I was very grateful that our School Committee began to address this.

What the scientists will tell us, however, is that the only solution to safeguard ourselves is to have hardwired connections with the wireless turned off. And we recognize that's a very tall order.

And when they rolled this out, the School Committee said they would like to be kept abreast of changes that come down the pike, as time goes by. So I'd like to spend just a couple of minutes bringing you up to date on some important changes that have happened *since* we went ahead and adopted these practices.

One is Senator Karen Spilka filed a bill to get our state legislators and leaders to start looking at this issue. When we were doing our exploratory exercises with this, we discovered that nobody at the state level, at the Department of Public Health, at the Department of Education understood what this issue is. So. If this bill advances—and it did get reported out favorably by the Joint Committee on Public Health—if it continues to advance in the future then hopefully we'll have a commission set up at the state level.

The Ashland Public Library began to do due diligence on this as well. And this winter and last fall they hosted a six-part series on electromagnetic radiation and health. And our Board of Selectmen met with me, and I spoke with them individually and educated them on things that had transpired since Ashland adopted our best practices. And I submitted a BAA grant

application. And we now have, in the Ashland Public Library, a \$400 scientific device—called an Acoustimeter—that allows all of our residents to check this out for a week, go home, measure your spaces, and then decide what you might like to do about that. WACA television was very gracious to loan resources, and we did a 23-minute video to show how to use the Acoustimeter; and it actually walks through my home and shows all the exposure areas that I had in my home and choices that we made to reduce those exposures.

Last summer, we had the distinct privilege of having a panel of world experts come to the state of Massachusetts, to The State House, and give a briefing. There was Dr. Devra Davis, who is one of our nation's top scientists. She has earned a Nobel Peace Prize co-laureate appointment for her work on climate change. And she's also very, very invested in this issue. She founded the Environmental Health Trust. And she brought with her Frank Clegg, who was the former President of Microsoft Canada. He came down from Canada to tell us that our safety guidelines are not protective. Ours are about the same as Canada's *Safety Code 6*. Dr. Sharma flew in from India. And he is the gentleman in the Indian government who is responsible for setting their radiation exposure standards. And in the Indian government, they actually do their own studies. And Dr. Sharma brought their standards down 90 per cent. So he has reduced it 90 per cent. Frank Clegg is up in Canada now, trying to do a similar thing with Parliament up there. And hopefully our government will start to do that soon.

Last summer, at the beginning of the school year, the *Boston Parents* paper published this: it's a free magazine that's distributed in our libraries. And it has expert information in here from Camilla Rees, who has become electrohypersensitive. She is a high-finance woman. And she has done a lot of work in this arena. It also talks about the work of Dr. Martha Herbert, over at the autism lab at Mass. General, and the connections that she's finding with autism and other health issues and electromagnetic radiation. They also offer a sidebar that tells exactly what you can do to reduce your exposure.

One of the most important things that I think the School Committee will find interesting is a report that came out of Harvard last summer called "Captured Agency." And it was put out by the Harvard Law School Center for Ethics. And it's a 59-page document, but this is what it looks like. And "Captured Agency" explains to us that back in the 1990s, when the first oncologist said, "My patient just died of cancer, and the antennas on her cellphone lined up directly with her tumors." Well, this is kind of a PR nightmare for the telecommunications industry. So they stepped forward and said, "Let us do the research, and we'll take care of it." So they did. They put Dr. George Carlo in charge of a... I think it was... \$25 or 27 million study. He hired 200 scientists, and for years they did the science. And they came back and reported to the CTIA that this is carcinogenic. And the head of the CTIA said, "Thank you very much," and sent Dr. Carlo on his way, without telling the public. Now, as this report discusses, the gentleman who was commissioning that study with the CTIA was named Tom Wheeler. And Tom Wheeler is now in charge at the FCC. And it is the FCC that sets the standards for how much radiation can be emitted from wireless and cellular technology. So. That explains why we have standards that are set up here (gesture), and the biological science is showing the harm is being done way down here.

So last year, world scientists got together, and they sent an International EMF Scientist Appeal to the World Health Organization, to the United Nations, to the United Nations' Member States, and to the United Nations' Environmental Branch saying we need to take care of this and we need to take care of it now. And in it they outline 9 or 10 steps that have to be done. The very top is to protect children and pregnant women; we have to inform the public; and we have to create "white zones" or spaces where this is no electromagnetic radiation, so that those who are electrohypersensitive can go out into the world and access places like libraries, and grocery stores, and doctors' offices without getting sick from the ubiquitous radiation that we're now surrounded by.

Another very important document that came out this spring is actually *from* the IEEE—the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, which is the same body that helped to set the FCC standards. The issue with the FCC standards is they only address the thermal effect, which means how much heat does it take from one device to heat the skin of the model they used—which is a 6-foot, 220-pound, simulated military mannequin in the 90th percentile of fitness. There has never been any testing done on children. There has never been any testing done on fetuses, the elderly, or those with known health conditions. This report from the IEEE turns that thermal effect theory on its ear, and it concludes that we do have biological effects at the non-thermal level. This is a big one.

Two weeks ago—and the reason why I'm meeting with you tonight—is the United States National Toxicology Program has been doing a \$25 million study on rodents. They've done an extremely controlled parameter where they have rats and mice being exposed to microwave radiation from cellphones and then they have a control group that's receiving no exposure. In their preliminary findings—which they felt compelled to share with the public immediately—the rats are developing brain cancer and heart cancer. The control group is not developing any cancer. So this is going to turn the scientific credibility into something that we should now be paying extreme care to protect our children and to protect ourselves.

Fortunately, in this journey.... I should mention that when that panel of world experts came to Boston, they were gracious enough to hold a community public forum, and it wound up being right in Framingham, so some of us in this room went to that. And that night I learned that the work that you've done here on this has made Ashland Public Schools the first in the nation to address this. We are the first public school district to have any kind of precautions put in place. So kudos to you for your due diligence.

So because of that, and because of the bill that we have in the legislature, other parents have found me from all over the country. And I get calls every week asking for advice on how they can help protect their children as well. There's one gentleman out in Petaluma, California who has come up with a very inexpensive solution for turning off the wireless around our children. He is calling it an Octawire(??). And I've got a meeting with Mr. Adams next week, and we'll sit down and look at that in more detail. But for very little money, we can actually hardwire our devices. And as Mr. Clegg from Microsoft Canada said, we're not saying "no technology," we're

saying "safe technology." And if we can get our minds around hardwiring, we can certainly access all the technology we need but without exposing our children to microwave electromagnetic radiation. So. I look forward to meeting with Mr. Adams next week.

And who knows, maybe we can go for some grant funding to help us with these solutions. Maybe we can pilot one classroom over the summer and see how this really works. But I'm asking you for your support in listening and discussing solutions, so that maybe by the beginning of next school year we will no longer have devices emitting electromagnetic radiation in the space that our children spend seven hours a day.

For anybody who would like to learn a little bit more, the Massachusetts Attorney General is holding a listening session next Monday on energy and environment. And this topic will be discussed there, among other environmental toxins that our society is faced with today. So.

Man's voice: Where is that, Cece?

This is going to be in Worcester, at the Mass. Aududon's Broad Meadow Brook Conservation Center and Wildlife Sanctuary, from 6:00 to 8:00 pm. And I can send this out if anybody is interested.

If there are any questions anybody has right now, I'd be happy to answer them. Or I'd be more than happy to meet offline as well.

Woman's voice: Thanks, Cece. We can't do questions during public comment. But certainly we've heard you, and we'll [recording suddenly ends]

[end of transcript]

Links to documents provided or mentioned during the presentation

Manufacturers' fine print warnings: http://showthefineprint.org/see-the-fine-print

Environmental Health Trust article, First US Public School District Limits Wi-Fi Radiation Exposure to Students and Staff: http://ehtrust.org/first-us-public-school-district-limits-wi-fi-radiation-exposure-to-students-and-staff/

Senate Bill 1222: An Act creating a special commission to study the health impacts of electromagnetic fields: https://malegislature.gov/Bills/189/Senate/S1222

WACA public service video for the Acoustimeter on loan at Ashland Public Library showing how to measure common home exposures and solutions to create a safer environment: https://vimeo.com/159873631 Boston Parents Paper back-to-school cover story: Is Wi-Fi in Schools Safe?: http://bostonparentspaper.com/article/is-wi-fi-in-schools-safe.html

Harvard Law School Center for Ethics' Report, Captured Agency: How the Federal Communications Commission is Dominated by the Industries it Presumably Regulates: http://ethics.harvard.edu/files/center-for-ethics/files/capturedagency alster.pdf

International Appeal: Scientists Call for Protection from Non-ionizing Electromagnetic Field Exposure, signed by 221 world scientists and submitted to the World Health Organization and the United Nations: https://emfscientist.org/

Columbia University's Dr. Martin Blank gives a three-minute appeal overview here: https://vimeo.com/123468632

IEEE Power Electronics Magazine article, Some Effects of Weak Magnetic Fields on Biological Systems: RF fields can change radical concentrations and cancer growth rates: https://docs.google.com/viewer?a=v&pid=sites&srcid=ZGVmYXVsdGRvbWFpbnx1bmRlcnN0YW5kaW5nZW1mc3xneDoxNmJhZDk5YzA1YmViOGZm

U.S. National Toxicology Program study results just released finding electromagnetic radiation causes cancer: http://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/update/2016/6/cellphones/index.html

Office of the Massachusetts Attorney General Energy and Environment Public Listening Session, Monday, June 13, 6-8 p.m.: http://haltmasmartmeters.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/EEB-Listening-Session-06-13-16.pdf

Feel free to peruse my research repository for additional information, Understanding EMFs: https://sites.google.com/site/understandingemfs/